Vocational Annual Review Meeting Minutes

            Thursday, January 24, 2013

The Vocational Annual Review Meeting took place on Thursday, January 24, 2013 at 3:35 p.m. in the GCMS High School agriculture room. Those in attendance were: Julie Briney, Aaron Calvert, Elliott Hasselbring, Sarah Linn, Jason Mackinson, Cindy Wade, and Sharon Pool.

Each teacher reported on their curriculum area, pacing in various subjects, as well as any new projects or concerns. 

Julie Briney, Business:
           Mrs. Briney reported that this year, she and Mr. Calvert have been meeting twice a month by scheduling a departmental update each pay period.  These meetings are not meant to be a long/formal meeting, but an informal update as to what is happening in their classrooms.  The discussions have included topics from business conferences, classroom projects, to student behavior/homework.  Julie stated that this has been an excellent way to share ideas in hopes of adding to the curriculum as a benefit to the student.  The bulletin board and signs posted in the hallway are conversation starters for the two business teachers with the students before school or in-between classes.   
              Mrs. Briney stated that this year seems to be smooth year schedule-wise in the business lab.  

Word Processing and Data Management:  Currently, there are two Word Processing classes and two Data Management classes with an average of 20 students per class.  Changes have been made with presenting in the classroom by using Prezi and PowerPoint.  Mrs. Briney has increased the number of individual presentations the students are making in front of the class.  With the second presentation, the students seem obviously more relaxed and prepared with their information.  This can be a benefit for future classes that require presentation and students have more options than using only a PowerPoint.
Digital Imaging:  The Digital Imaging class has also increased to two classes this year, also with an average of 15 students in each class.  These students have used their devices phones, iPods, iPads and their own digital cameras.  Encouraging students to use their “device” they use the most to take pictures with, along with responsibility when taking pictures is a priority.  We still use “free” web-based photo editing in hopes that the students will continue to edit pictures at home.  Interestingly, Mrs. Briney is seeing an increased number of male students in the digital imaging classes.  Currently, they take a variety of still shots but futuristically she would like to increase the video editing in this class.

MMJ: This class has different quarter projects that will include a “rap” where the students will incorporate school courses into it.   Goals for next year in this class
include more individual/group projects to activate more video editing by all students.  
Programming class:  This course has not been taught in a couple of years. The class is beginning with “Scratch”, which is a beginning Java drag-n-drop process.  The students will be planning a “quick-learn” session for a willing elementary class to come and learn how to use Scratch also. (This is a free-download)  

Web-Design:  This course continues to begin by learning HTML and it is enjoyable watching the students get excited over the basics of code.   Recently discovering how to actually see the code contained on the websites they look at each and every day is something that Mrs. Briney was sure they had NO idea how the site was constructed.  This class will next learn how to make sites using Weebly, Publisher and Microsoft office Expressions.  When the end of semester arrives, students usually say they like to return to building using HTML and not premade site templates.  Mrs. Briney said that the students find it both fun and amazing! 

Animation class:  During the first semester, it was really interesting because Julie noticed that each student is different regarding how their personality is reflected on the software they choose to use.  Some students really enjoy the photography and stop-motion aspect of animation, where others like the challenge of using Anim8or.  This free download uses a process of animation that each student takes would need to take a longer time/concentration method to create an animation.  This is the first year students were able to work to not only to develop the 3-D characters but also actually make their legs/arms move.  Simple as this sounds, the process is far more complicated, requiring critical thinking and a whole lot of patience on the students’ part.  

Mrs. Briney’s goals for next year are to alter the basics on what students learn in the pre-requisite classes to include more detailed usage of Google and educate the students of the benefits of Google Drive.  Of course, Common Core will be implemented in all areas. Also, Mrs. Briney is hoping that next year the lab could run on one platform instead of two.  She would love to have an “all Mac” lab.
Aaron Calvert, Business:

Marketing: Mr. Calvert stated that this course completes Business Goals 9 and 10, which correspond to their chapters in the textbook. In Chapter 9, students used information to create marketing strategies and plans. Chapter 10, students analyzed the components of products and how to use attributes to market.  According to the curriculum guide, the next stages will be Chapters 11 and 12, which cover marketing services to consumers and marketing for B2B transaction. Some of these chapters are focused on briefly addressing all areas of marketing and do not allow for students to put their knowledge to use. Aaron plans to skip several chapters so that students have the opportunities to create marketing projects instead, such as designing and marketing their own board games. As these chapters are repetitive of the Chapter 10, the class will begin a project on designing and marketing a new hotel to an investment group. They will use the skills acquired in the previous chapters to design their product (hotel), build unique features (attributes), and develop a marketing strategy to gain customers. Once students complete their project, they will present their hotel ideas to their classmates and use their suggestions to improve their designs.

CCSS: Speaking and Listening: Presentation of knowledge and ideas, collaboration; Reading Informational Text: reading for key ideas and details, integration of knowledge and ideas; Writing: research to build and present knowledge, write informative/explanatory texts to convey complex ideas

Accounting: In the second semester, the class will be starting the financial accounting process for a merchandising corporation. They are advancing through the curriculum as listed in the handbook (Goals 9 and 10). Students are finishing the chapters on journalizing transactions; they will move on to posting to ledgers next chapter. After that, a two-part project will be assigned.  Students will sign up for a stock market game. In the simulation, students will be given $1 million to invest in stocks of their choosing. For the first part, they will set up an account and invest their money. They will write an analysis for at least five companies, including histories, missions, performance ratios, strengths, weaknesses, opportunities, and threats. After part one, we will move back into the account cycle. Toward the end of the semester, however, the class will return to the project. They will examine how their stocks performed over the period and write a summary report that details their gains or losses and what they learned throughout the project.

CCSS: Writing: Write informative/explanatory texts to examine and convey complex ideas, production and distribution of writing, research to build and present knowledge; Reading: reading for key ideas and details, integration of knowledge and ideas; Algebra: Understand solving equations as a process of reasoning and explain the reasoning; interpret the structure of expressions, create equations that describe numbers or relationships.

Co-Op: Mr. Calvert is following curriculum laid out in the handbook. Currently, they are working on Goal 8: Learning the importance of interpersonal skills, working as a team member, and communicating effectively (Chapters 14 and 15). Students worked on their teamwork and leadership skills; they also practiced good speaking and listening skills. Those concepts are related to appropriate workplace behaviors and they were demonstrated in class. Right now, students are working on a “Biography of a Leader” project. They research a leader and then write an informational paper about the person of their choice. They analyze what qualities of leadership the person had, what influenced their work, what the person’s weaknesses may be, etc.

CCSS: Speaking and Listening: Presentation of knowledge and ideas, collaboration; Reading Informational Text: reading for key ideas and details, integration of knowledge and ideas; Writing: research to build and present knowledge, write informative/explanatory texts to convey complex ideas, production and distribution of writing.

Introduction to Business: The class recently completed Chapters 12 and 13, which cover financial documents for businesses and production planning. This type of information is mainly relevant to business owners. In order for students to have a practical outlet for their knowledge, they are working on a group entrepreneurial project; for it, they must create a business plan, include the products and services to be provided, a market analysis, customer profile, competition, short-range operational goals, financial analysis (balance sheet and income statement), and supporting research documents. Once this portion is completed, they will design a presentation and communicate their business idea to their classmates.

CCSS: Speaking and Listening: Presentation of knowledge and ideas, collaboration; Reading Informational Text: reading for key ideas and details, integration of knowledge and ideas; Writing: research to build and present knowledge, write informative/explanatory texts to convey complex ideas, production and distribution of writing.
Elliott Hasselbring, Agriculture:
BSAA:  Mr. Hasselbring is currently using the same curriculum as Mr. Littlefield, but is targeting different areas of study as the main focus.  He is planning to use labs and Power points instead of just utilizing the textbook.  
Ag Mechanics and Technology: The class is currently working in the shop on wiring projects.   

Ag Science:  Elliott plans to make some changes in this curriculum, as well.   

Introduction to Agriculture:  The class is currently working on their FFA record books.  The books will be due February 16, 2013.  Elliott would like to utilize the twenty computers in the Ag room, because the record books are online, and can be accessed through www.illinois.edu.  But even though they are fairly new, they are currently not all in usable condition.  Don Worthington is aware of the issue.  

Horticulture:  The students will be learning about greenhouses and will also study hydroponic plant growth.  Later in the semester, the students will be asked to design their own greenhouse.  
Sara Linn, Middle School Home Economics


Middle School Home Economics is currently in the third quarter and curriculum is going smoothly. The class has also been doing more group work and student-led lessons while still following the same curriculum.  This seems to work well with student engagement and Mrs. Lynn believes that the students will continue to have a high interest to take home economics courses as freshmen.

Since common core implementation, the biggest change to the middle school home economics curriculum has been the addition of a research paper for all students. The paper focuses on utilization of two to three non-fiction resources. The theme surrounds consumerism in general and students are expected to elaborate on a chosen area for a two to three page paper with MLA format. This research takes up two weeks of curriculum time and students seem to enjoy presenting the information found.  Rubrics for the research paper follow the 8th grade ELAR writing rubric.
During the sewing classes this year, Sara utilized an aide who worked with half of the group on hand sewing, while the rest of the students used the sewing machines.  They continue to sew the pillows, but now the lessons are more student-led.  The students who have had sewing experience assist the students, and they even help to trouble shoot machines when there are issues.
Jason Mackinson, Industrial Arts- 

Introduction to Communication and Energy:  The class did a drafting project using AutoCad suite.  Their assignment was to design a calendar frame.  After they completed their design, they used it to create the actual calendar frame.  Mr. Mackinson reported that the students were very engaged in the project, and it was a good one to begin with to teach as a safety unit, as well. The students have really enjoyed the pictorial 3-D drawings that can be created in AutoCad, but most of all, they like construction that is done in the shop.  
Woods I:  During the first semester, the students designed and made nightstands.  Mr. Mackinson was very pleased with the finished products, though there was a wide range of quality.  Some students were very interesting in improving areas that Jason suggested, while others were satisfied with an average project.  For the first time since he has taught this course, one student did not complete his project, even though Mr. Mackinson continually attempted to motivate him to do so.  
Metals:  This semester, the metals class will be working on four units of study for sheet metals.  

Advanced Cad:  The students drew up a house plan together.  The sketched on draft paper first, so dimensions would line up on AutoCad.  The students also designed the Hall of Fame frames.  Then the students constructed them, and they are now hanging in the front hall. 

Home Maintenance- The class updated the conference room by painting it.  During the project, they gained experience with wiring, and mudding. They also learned about floor coverings.  Currently, they are working on some furniture repairs.
Construction – Jason reported that there is already a person who plans to purchase the shed for next year’s project.

We discussed the extra costs that are required for students in Industrial Arts classes.  The students are required to pay for the projects, though sometimes Mr. Mackinson will have to purchase extra lumber, etc. The cost for a one-drawer nightstand is $45.00, and the two-drawer nightstand charge is $50.00.


Mr. Mackinson also reported on the Geometry and Construction Conference that he and Ms. Riley and Geometry attended up north.  There are so many terms that are related between the two subject areas that a high school in Colorado found great success at integrating the courses.  However, with our school population, it would not be feasible. But Ms. Riley and Mr. Mackinson decided that there would be some valuable mini lessons that could be taught, tying the two courses together.
Cindy Wade, High School Home Economics

Living Environments:  The class worked during first semester to redo the walls in Ms. Kirkpatrick’s room, as it will become the new computer lab.  What was once a “mess of color” has been turned into a freshly painted room with a Falcon theme.  The students had no painting or measuring skills when the project began, but they learned how to paint properly, and also how to take measurements so that they could cover the bulletin boards.  

Child Development: The preschool will take place in the near future, and will run for seven weeks.  Mrs. Wade always offers this opportunity to the GCMS Faculty and Staff first, and she already has six preschoolers who will be attending.  Next, she will offer the preschool openings to the community.  The students will plan activities for the students, and be in charge of setting up their classroom.  This is always a very positive experience for both the preschool students as well as the Child Development class.

Food and Nutrition:  Mrs. Wade reported that she has a smaller class this year.  Since she worked to get her Illinois Safety and Sanitation Certificate from the state of Illinois, the students have been learning how to make a number of food products; some of which have been sold in the concession stand.  
Resource Management:  So far this year, the students have completed the study of checkbooks, bank reconciliation, and statements and check registers.  The class will continue learning by using the online game program called, GenI Revolution.  The game covers all areas of economics.  The textbook is also utilized for any topics where the students might need clarification or additional information. 

Adult Living: The course teaches students how to survive and thrive in the real world as if they were living on their own today.  Housing, food, transportation, and insurance are all covered.  The students also learn the proper way to create a resume and apply for a job.  Mrs. Wade also reported that they learn the correct techniques and rules to follow for job interviews.  

Parenting:  Mrs. Wade described this course as a tool to learn what to expect with children, and how to correctly take care of them.  Students learn about parenting styles as well as the consequences of those styles. They also learn about teachable moments when raising children.  
Introduction to Home Economics:  This year, there are two sections of this class.  The students completed cooking the first semester.  This is always a challenge because the students have very little hands on experience with cooking, and some students have not had the opportunity to be raised in a home that has balanced meals or actual cooking.  The students in this class also prepared some foods for concession stand sales.  This semester the students have begun the sewing portion of the class.  They will do a community service project of, “Blankets for Claire House”, and “Little Dresses for Africa”.  The GCMS Faculty and Staff are invited to donate blankets so that the students learn the correct methods of laundering and repairing each blanket.  Mrs. Wade was fortunate to receive fabric donations from a local family as well as from a grandmother of a 4-H club member so that they could make the dresses.  Finally, the students will also be required to make either pants or shorts during the second semester. 
Final Discussion

The teachers discussed that the Common Core State are located in the curriculum that can be found in MyCart.  Elliott questioned as to whether the vocational teachers could get free access.  Cindy Wade volunteered to contact Nick Elder, head of the EFE to make sure that Mr. Hasselbring will have access to the site.  
